PATTERN OF ADMINISTRATION
FISHER COLLEGE OF BUSINESS
Approved by the Office of Academic Affairs: November 4, 2025

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INTRODUCTION	1
II.	COLLEGE MISSION	1
III.	ACADEMIC RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	2
IV.	FACULTY	2
	A. Faculty Appointments	2
	B. Voting Rights	3
	C. Distinguished Professor and Distinguished Associate Professor	3
	D. Endowed Chairs and Endowed Professorships	4
	E. Executive-in-Residence	5
V.	ORGANIZATION OF THE COLLEGE	5
VI.	OVERVIEW OF DECISION-MAKING	5
VII.	COLLEGE ADMINISTRATION	6
	A. Dean	6
	B. Other Administrators	8
	C. Committees	8
	D. Centers	20
VIII.	FACULTY MEETINGS	20
IX.	DISTRIBUTION OF FACULTY DUTIES, RESPONSIBILITIES, & WORKLOAD) 21
	A. Guidelines on Teaching Assignments	22
	B. Special Assignments	22
	C. Guidelines for Determining Associated Faculty FTE Exceptions to	
	Faculty Appointments Policy	23
	D. Modification of Duties	24
X.	COURSE OFFERINGS AND TEACHING SCHEDULE	24
XI.	ALLOCATION OF COLLEGE RESOURCES	24
XII.	LEAVES AND ABSENCES	25
	A. Discretionary Leave	25
	B. Absence for Medical Reasons	25
	C. Unpaid Leaves of Absence	25
	D. Faculty Professional Leave	26
	E. Parental Leave	26

XIII.	ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION AND OUTSIDE ACTIVITIES	27
XIV.	FINANCIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	27
XV.	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES	28
	A. Salary Grievances	28
	B. Faculty and Staff Misconduct	28
	C. Faculty Promotion and Tenure Appeals	29
	D. Harassment, Discrimination, and Sexual Misconduct	29
	E. Violations of Laws, Rules, Regulations, or Policies	29
	F. Complaints by and about Students	29
	G. Academic Misconduct	30

I INTRODUCTION

This document provides a brief description of the Fisher College of Business as well as a description of its guidelines and procedures. It supplements the <u>Rules of the University Faculty</u>, and other policies and procedures of the university to which the college and its faculty are subject. The university's rules, policies and procedures, and changes in them, take precedence over statements in this document.

This Pattern of Administration must be reviewed and either revised or reaffirmed on appointment or reappointment of the college dean. In keeping with Faculty Rule 3335-3-29(B)(5), within the first year of their appointment or reappointment, the dean shall review the POA in consultation with the faculty. Any major revisions shall be made with broad faculty input, obtained via a vote of all tenure-track and clinical faculty in the college. Faculty approval, sought via similar voting, is required for adoption. If faculty approval is not achieved, the dean shall explain the rationale in writing for the departure in order to enhance communication and facilitate understanding. At other times, revisions may be proposed by the dean or recommended to the dean by college committees or members of the faculty. The process for adoption is the same as above. All revisions, as well as periodic reaffirmation, are subject to approval by the Office of Academic Affairs (OAA).

II COLLEGE MISSION

The <u>strategic plan</u> of the Fisher College of Business notes that the college's mission is "to create and disseminate ideas, encourage scholarly thinking and develop principled leaders who serve with impact around the world." In implementable terms for the APT, this translates into the college striving for and achieving excellence in teaching, research, and related service. Through its thought leadership and innovative programs, the college seeks to impact academic peers and the practice of business.

The college creates and disseminates knowledge in an environment that is collegial and collaborative, allowing students, faculty, and staff to excel. As an international leader in research, the college aggressively pursues cutting-edge inquiry influencing theory and practice. As an international leader in teaching, the college strives to deliver academic and professional programs that produce highly valued and ethical individuals for the worldwide business community. The college's educational and research programs lead to a proactive outreach agenda, connecting with alumni through life-long learning, partnering with businesses, leveraging the comprehensive strengths of The Ohio State University, and advancing the welfare of the people of Ohio and the global community.

To support a strong academic community, the expectation is that the college will maintain and support a culture of in-person engagement. An in-person setting enables active participation, dialogue, and informal interactions that are critical to sustaining and nurturing high-quality knowledge creation and dissemination.

This college mission is achieved through the efforts of the college's five TIUs, each of which has also detailed TIU-specific missions in their respective Pattern of Administration. The standards for

appointments, promotion, and tenure presented in the college's <u>Appointments, Promotion, and Tenure document</u>, implemented with judicious professional judgment of the faculty, contribute to the ability of the college and its TIUs to realize their missions.

III ACADEMIC RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

In April 2006, the university issued a <u>reaffirmation</u> of academic rights, responsibilities, and processes for addressing concerns.

IV FACULTY

A Faculty Appointments

<u>Faculty Rule 3335-5-19</u> defines the types of faculty appointments possible at The Ohio State University and the rights and restrictions associated with each type of appointment. For purposes of governance, the faculty of this college includes tenure-track, clinical, and associated faculty.

- 1. Tenure-track faculty have the titles of instructor, assistant professor, associate professor, or professor.
- 2. Clinical faculty have the titles of clinical instructor; assistant clinical professor; associate clinical professor; and clinical professor. Clinical faculty in each academic department within the college cannot exceed 20% of the tenure-track faculty in that academic department.
- 3. Associated faculty titles include:
- a. Adjunct titles, lecturer titles, and visiting titles; and
- b. Those on less than a 50% appointment to the university.
- 4. Emeritus faculty:

Emeritus faculty status is an honor given in recognition of sustained academic contributions to the university as described in Faculty Rule 3335-5-36. Full-time tenure track, clinical, or associated faculty may request emeritus status upon retirement or resignation at the age of sixty or older with ten or more years of service or at any age with twenty-five or more years of service. See the college Appointments, Promotion, and Tenure Document for additional detail. Emeritus faculty are invited to participate in discussions on non-personnel matters but may not participate in personnel matters, including promotion and tenure reviews, and may not vote on any matter.

Faculty roles and responsibilities are defined by each TIU in accordance with university rules. Depending on their appointment type, members of the faculty are expected to contribute to the instructional, funded research, scholarship, outreach, and administrative missions and roles of the college. It is neither expected nor considered desirable for all faculty members to make equivalent contributions to each of these missions. Faculty assignments are described in the initial letter of offer and updated during the annual review process based on TIU needs as well as faculty productivity and career development.

Detailed information about the appointment criteria and procedures for the various types of faculty appointments made in this college is provided in the <u>Appointments</u>, <u>Promotion</u>, and <u>Tenure Document</u>.

B Voting Rights

Faculty with at least 50% compensated FTE whose TIU or primary appointment is in the college, and who hold an appointment as tenure-track faculty or clinical faculty shall have a full vote at college faculty meetings and in faculty elections.

Tenure-track faculty can participate in and are eligible to vote on all non-personnel matters, and participate in and are eligible to vote on personnel matters as outlined in the college's Appointments, Promotion, and Tenure (APT) document.

At the department level, the voting rights for clinical faculty on non-personnel matters are specified in each department's Pattern of Administration. Clinical faculty can participate in and are eligible to vote on personnel matters as outlined in the college's APT document; the approval of the APT is itself subject to a vote by the college's tenure-track faculty.

As defined by Faculty Rule <u>3335-7-11</u>, tenure-track and clinical faculty may be nominated and may serve if elected on the University Senate as a representative of the college.

Associated faculty (adjunct faculty, lecturers and senior lecturers, visiting faculty and tenure-track faculty with less than 50% FTE) and emeritus faculty are invited to participate in discussions on non-personnel matters, but may not participate in personnel matters, including promotion and tenure reviews, and do not vote on any matter put to a vote at the college level.

C Distinguished Professor and Distinguished Associate Professor

Exemplary faculty members within the Fisher College of Business who do not hold a titled professorship or endowed chair may be awarded the title Fisher College of Business Distinguished Professor for a period of three to five years. Criteria for appointment as a Fisher College of Business Distinguished Professor include rank of a professor and excellence in research, teaching, and service. Typically, these recipients will routinely meet the college-set standard for traditional summer research funding though the dean retains discretion for making exceptions based on promoting other key college needs and priorities. In cases wherein a faculty member at the associate professor rank exhibits excellence in research and teaching, the title Fisher College of Business Distinguished Associate Professor may be awarded. The intent of the college is to judiciously use these honorific titles to attract and retain high-performing faculty in the competitive business school landscape. Typically, the number of such awards will not exceed 10% of the tenure- track faculty.

Typically, appointment and re-appointment decisions will be made as part of the college's annual performance review process that involves the dean, dean designees, and department chairs. In cases of new senior faculty hires and/or when there is a need for immediacy (e.g.,

to provide a counteroffer to a faculty member), the dean will consult with the appropriate department chair, and will award the distinguished faculty title if warranted. The decision of the dean on all distinguished faculty appointments and re-appointments is final.

D Endowed Chairs and Endowed Professorships

Endowed positions illustrate the powerful partnership between faculty and philanthropists in defining areas of discovery and bringing them to life. A specific endowment agreement between the donor and the university sets the purposes of the endowed chair or professorship.

In the Fisher College of Business, endowed positions are used to hire for excellence or clear evidence of potential for excellence. Such appointments are made to attract prominent hires or recognize excellence of existing faculty. Endowments are subject to review by the dean and approval by the Board of Trustees.

Appointments to endowed chairs are ordinarily made at senior tenure rank. Appointments to named professorships, when appropriate, can be made for early or mid-career faculty.

1. Criteria for Appointment and Reappointment

Appointments to endowed positions are based on an appropriate combination of recognized distinction as a scholar, teacher, and researcher; potential and willingness to provide leadership in terms of the university's educational, scholarly, and service missions; high levels of collegiality and professionalism; demonstrated leadership and mentorship; and compatibility with the specifications established by the donor of the position. These positions also provide opportunities for leadership through mentorship of students, postdoctoral scholars and junior faculty. Those who receive this honor must perform as exemplary scholars, excellent colleagues, and be faculty in whose accomplishments the university and donor can rightfully take pride.

All endowed chair and endowed professorship appointments should follow criteria established in the endowment agreement.

Initial appointment to an endowed position should not exceed five years. The appointment, term, and specific expectations are outlined in the initial letter of offer (for new recruits) and in a separate appointment letter (for existing faculty). Successive renewals will be considered throughout the appointee's remaining productive career. Renewal of endowed chairs and professorships is subject to satisfactory performance and continued faculty eminence. There should be no expectation or promise of renewal. In all cases, the university retains the right not to renew for any reason.

2. Process for Appointment and Reappointment

Appointments and reappointments to endowed chairs or professorships follow the procedures outlined in the <u>Faculty Appointments Policy</u>. Specifically, in Fisher, when appointing or reappointing an individual (internal or external) to an endowed position,

the dean will seek input via a letter from the candidate's TIU chair that (a) summarizes the views of the department faculty and (b) his/her own views on the candidate. Thereafter the dean will seek additional input from an ad-hoc advisory committee, typically consisting of three to five members, selected primarily from the senior faculty in the college and, when appropriate, can include individuals from the broader university and/or professional communities. The committee will be asked to review the credentials of the proposed candidate for the endowed position. The dean's decision is final.

E Executive-in-Residence

The college's educational and research programs lead naturally to a proactive outreach agenda that includes partnering with businesses to foster much-needed back-and-forth between academics and practice. The intent of the *Fisher Executive-in-Residence Program* is to enhance and deepen precisely such interactions. An Executive-in-Residence participates in guest classroom lectures, presents to faculty on emerging professional issues, advises student organizations, interacts with corporate partners, joins executive education offerings, aids in the research and development of centers, and/or engages in other activities to promote the intersection of teaching, research, and service that define the college's goals. The executive also assists and advises the dean as needed on matters of strategic importance including fundraising and extending the college's network to alumni and businesses. The Executive-in-Residence appointments are made by the dean and are usually for one year; the term length can be adjusted at the discretion of the dean. The appointments are honorific and non-salaried, except for compensation for formal teaching responsibilities wherein standard percourse overload compensation rate for tenure-track and clinical faculty apply.

V ORGANIZATION OF THE COLLEGE

The college has five academic departments: The Department of Accounting and Management Information Systems, the Department of Finance, the Department of Management and Human Resources, the Department of Marketing and Logistics, and the Department of Operations and Business Analytics.

The research, teaching, and service missions of the college, its academic departments, and its faculty, staff, and students are facilitated by a variety of support units including offices for alumni relations; career management; external relations; global business; information technology; marketing and communication; shared services; and undergraduate, graduate, and executive education programs. The college also has a number of research and business partnership centers to support its academic and outreach missions.

VI OVERVIEW OF DECISION-MAKING

College policy and program decisions are made in a number of ways: by the college faculty as a whole, by committees, or by the dean or a dean designee. A dean designee will be an associate dean or a faculty member most appropriate for the assignment at hand, as selected by the dean. When a standing committee of the college is chaired by a dean designee, the dean designee will

participate fully in discussion and provide the committee with appropriate information; he or she will, however, not vote on matters. The college recognizes the value of shared governance, and is further guided in making decisions by the following related broad principles. First, critical matters are best addressed by extensive consultation and inclusive participation in decision-making. Second, majority faculty views are favored on academic matters for which faculty have primary responsibility including appointments, tenure, and promotion of faculty; curriculum; research; and matters related to student education. Third, while majority vote typically guides decisions, attempts to incorporate minority views and develop consensus are encouraged. Finally, decisions are improved by discussions and deliberations that are transparent, meaningful, and collegial.

VII COLLEGE ADMINISTRATION

A Dean

The college is administered by its dean with responsibilities and authority as outlined in Faculty Rule 3335-3-29. The dean is responsible for the academic and administrative health of the college, subject to the approval of the president and the board of trustees. The dean is given authority requisite to carrying out the responsibilities of his or her position. While the dean may delegate any of his or her responsibility and authority to another member of the faculty of the college, the dean retains final responsibility and authority.

Other responsibilities of the dean, not specifically noted elsewhere in this Pattern of Administration, are paraphrased and summarized below.

- Uphold expectations of the Leadership Philosophy:
 - 1. Uphold Ohio State's **Shared Values** and engender trust through words and actions.
 - 2. Care for people and create conditions for well-being and productivity.
 - 3. Set clear direction and goals for their teams and align to the mission of the college.
 - 4. Solve problems and support their teams to adapt to changing contexts.
 - 5. Drive cross-functional collaborations to advance goals of the college.
 - 6. Demonstrate commitment to continuous growth for themselves and their teams.
- To preside at meetings of the college faculty and to appoint all college committees unless their membership has been designated by faculty rule or by the college faculty.
- To approve courses of study for students in his or her college, to warn students who are delinquent in their studies and to recommend appropriate student disciplinary action to the appropriate university disciplinary body or official.
- To present candidates for degrees to the president on behalf of the college faculty and to serve as a member of the Council of Deans (see <u>Faculty Rule 3335-3-22</u> of the Administrative Code).
- After consultation with the TIU heads within the college, to make recommendations to the executive vice president and provost concerning the college budget, the appointments to and promotions within the membership of the college faculty.

- To review salary appeals and other faculty issues in a professional and timely manner.
- To facilitate and participate in prescribed <u>academic program review</u> processes, in collaboration with the Office of Academic Affairs and TIU heads.
- To appoint and review TIU heads.
 - 1. TIU heads shall be selected and appointed by the dean, in consultation with the faculty of the TIU and subject to approval by the president and the Board of Trustees. The decision to hire an internal or external chair will be made by the dean after input from the TIU is considered. Each TIU head shall be appointed for a term of four years and shall be eligible for reappointment. TIU heads will be reviewed annually by the dean.
 - 2. During the last year of the term of a TIU head, the dean will conduct a thorough review of the performance of the TIU head during her or his term and ascertain whether or not the TIU head desires to serve another term.
 - 3. The dean will meet with the faculty of the TIU to discuss the reappointment of the chair or selection of a new chair. The meeting is followed by a formal period where input and formal nominations are obtained, and then voting in the TIU is conducted.
 - 4. For external searches for a TIU head, normal faculty search procedures will be followed.
 - 5. After the selection process has been conducted, the dean will appoint a TIU head, taking into consideration the recommendations and input received from the TIU. In the event the dean's selection differs from that provided by the TIU, he or she will also meet with the TIU faculty to explain his/her decision.

Operational efficiency requires that the dean exercise a degree of autonomy in establishing and managing administrative processes. The articulation and achievement of college academic goals, however, is most successful when all faculty members participate in discussing and deciding matters of importance. The dean will therefore consult with the faculty on all educational and academic policy issues and will respect the principle of majority rule. When a departure from majority rule is judged to be necessary, the dean will explain to the faculty the reasons for the departure, ideally before action is taken.

Pursuant to university rules, the dean appoints associate deans and other administrative officers including support unit directors as he or she determines appropriate and necessary for the efficient functioning of the college and its programs, and as needed to move the college forward in the fulfillment of its mission. These appointees, including the associate deans and support unit directors, are accountable to the college dean. This accountability to the dean does not substitute but rather supports accountability to other offices of the university as may be designated or apparent for specific duties and functions. The dean retains final responsibility and authority for all matters covered by this Pattern, subject when relevant to

the approval of the Office of Academic Affairs and Board of Trustees.

B Other Administrators

At his/her discretion, the dean appoints associate deans and assistant deans to coordinate and oversee matters related to students and programs, faculty and research, staff, and executive education in the college.

C Committees

The development and implementation of the college's guidelines and programs make use of the following standing committees of the college. Unless explicitly specified otherwise, members on these committees serve one-year terms, and can be reappointed. The dean is an ex officio member of all college committees and may vote as a member on all committees except the Promotion and Tenure Committee.

1 College Executive Committee (EC)

Purpose

The Executive Committee advises the dean on matters of priorities, guidelines, plans, and concerns of faculty and staff. The committee also works with the dean to transact the day-to-day business of running the college as provided by rules and established precedents. In line with the broad principles noted in section VI, the EC brings to the college faculty any critical matter requiring faculty attention, input, and consideration, as well as all matters required by university rules. Either the dean or a simple majority of the faculty and staff representatives and department chairs can bring a matter to the attention of the faculty prior to formal action.

Composition

The Executive Committee consists of the dean, who serves as chair, the chairperson of each academic department, the associate deans of the college, two elected faculty representatives, the chair of the advisory committee of the clinical faculty and senior lecturers, and a staff representative chosen by the advisory committee of staff.

Appointment to the positions set forth above constitutes appointment to the EC except for elected faculty representatives and staff member.

Executive Committee Faculty Representatives

Terms of Office. Except in cases of fulfilling unexpired terms, the two elected faculty representatives are elected in alternate years to each serve a two-year term (with terms beginning July 1).

Duties. The elected faculty representatives operate in the interest of the college

and its faculty in discharging their duties. Their role also requires them to facilitate appropriate communication between the faculty and the Executive Committee.

Eligibility, Nomination, and Election. The nomination and election process to select a faculty representative to serve on the Executive Committee occurs annually during the Spring semester. All tenure-track and clinical faculty members with 50% or greater appointments are eligible to vote. All full-time tenured faculty members other than the dean, associate deans, and department chairs, are listed as eligible candidates. Faculty members unable to serve on the EC for personal or professional reasons (e.g., a planned FPL) must inform the dean, who will then decide on the recusal. The dean's decision is final.

The voting process proceeds first via a nomination ballot and then via an election ballot; electronic voting can be employed. The nomination ballot is open for a period of at least one week, and permits each eligible voter to cast one vote for any eligible candidate. At least a simple majority of eligible voters must participate in the nomination process for its results to be considered valid.

The top four vote recipients from the nomination ballot enter the election ballot (the number may be more than four in the event of a tie). Each eligible voter again exercises one vote in the election. At least a simple majority of eligible voters must participate in the election process for its results to be considered valid.

If a simple majority of the eligible faculty does not cast votes in either the nomination ballot or the election ballot, the voting period is extended by one week and, if still needed, by another week. In the unfortunate circumstance that a simple majority of faculty has still not voted, the process proceeds in accordance with the results obtained at the end of the second extension of voting.

An elected faculty representative may resign from the position if his or her written resignation is accepted by the dean. In the event of a resignation of an elected faculty representative whose term was scheduled to expire in the next three months, the dean, in consultation with the remaining elected faculty representative, chooses a replacement for the remainder of the term. In the event the duration of the remaining term is more than three months, a replacement election is held to complete the remainder of the term.

Attendance and Process

Except when the Executive Committee meets in Executive Session, all faculty and staff members are welcome to attend EC meetings as observers. Observers may request voice at a meeting by requesting the dean no later than the end of the business day prior to the meeting. The dean also retains discretion to invite guests (without voting rights) to attend EC meetings (and its Executive Sessions) as appropriate for the issues at hand.

When the Executive Committee formally votes on a matter, the votes will be tabulated and recorded in two ways: (i) votes cast by all EC members and (ii) votes cast by a subset of the EC that excludes members of the dean's office (i.e., the associate deans). In the event that the two votes are in conflict, the issue is returned to the Executive Committee for further deliberations.

The meeting agenda will typically be distributed to the faculty and staff at least two business days before the meeting. The minutes of the meeting, after electronic ratification by the Executive Committee, will be distributed to the faculty and staff within two weeks after the meeting.

2 College Personnel Committee (CPC)

Purpose

Following the college's Appointments, Promotion, and Tenure (APT) document, the College Personnel Committee reviews and makes recommendations to the dean of faculty tenure, promotion, and reappointment cases. The CPC also makes recommendations on Fourth-Year reviews of probationary faculty members. The CPC regularly reviews the APT and recommends changes to the dean for further consideration.

Composition

The College Personnel Committee consists of seven elected full-time, tenured professors of the college faculty. The committee elects a chair in the Spring semester, after the election of new members for the ensuing year. The members serve overlapping terms of two years (terms beginning July 1), with no more than two faculty members from any department serving on the CPC simultaneously. Appointments vacated by a member because of resignation or other reasons are filled by election for the remaining term of the vacating member.

Eligibility, Nomination, and Election. The nomination and election of faculty members to the College Personnel Committee occurs annually during the Spring semester. All tenure-track faculty members with 50% or greater appointments are eligible to vote. All full-time, tenured professors other than the dean, associate deans, and department chairs, are listed as eligible candidates. Faculty members unable to serve on the College Personnel Committee for personal or professional reasons (e.g., a planned FPL) must inform the dean, who will then decide on the recusal. The dean's decision is final.

The voting process proceeds first via a nomination ballot and then via an election ballot; electronic voting can be employed. The nomination ballot is open for a period of at least one week, and employs "cumulative voting." That is, each eligible voter is entitled to one vote per position to be filled in the election. The voter may choose to

cast each of these votes for separate candidates or all of these votes for one candidate or allocate the votes across candidates according to choice. At least a simple majority of eligible faculty members must participate in the nomination process for its results to be considered valid.

The top six vote recipients from the nomination ballot enter the election ballot, which too employs cumulative voting (the number may be more than six in the event of a tie). At least a simple majority of eligible faculty members must participate in the election process for its results to be considered valid. The vacant seats are filled by the top vote recipients, subject to the previously mentioned constraint that no more than two faculty members from any department can serve on the CPC simultaneously.

If a simple majority of the eligible faculty does not cast votes in either the nomination ballot or the election ballot, the voting period is extended by one week and, if still needed, by another week. In the unfortunate circumstance that a simple majority of faculty has still not voted, the process proceeds in accordance with the results obtained at the end of the second extension of voting.

3 College Investigations and Salary Appeals Committee

Purpose

Faculty Rule 3335-5-04 requires that each college create a standing College Investigation Committee with the mandate to investigate complaints involving individual faculty members. This committee serves that role and is also charged with the review of individual salary appeals cases referred to it by the dean's office. Reviews are conducted in the context of assessing whether relevant college and university guidelines have been equitably and appropriately applied. When considering salary appeals, the committee will follow the appeals process established in the Office of Academic Affairs *Policies and Procedures Handbook*, Chapter 4, Section 2.

Composition

The two faculty representatives elected to the EC and the chair of the CPC serve on the committee. A fourth member, a tenured faculty member, is appointed by the dean. If one of the faculty members elected to the EC is also the chair of the CPC, the two EC members shall select another tenured faculty member to serve on the committee. The dean shall, with written notice and information to all parties involved in a complaint, appoint a replacement if he or she believes that a member of the committee is a party to and/or has a conflict of interest with the filed investigation or appeal. The committee selects its chair, and may opt to select a different chair for the different cases it investigates.

4 College Research Committee

Purpose

The College Research Committee is responsible for facilitating research efforts in the college. The committee advises, recommends, and responds on matters pertaining to research, the research environment, and faculty engagement in research. The dean or the dean designee seeks assistance from the committee as needed including, for example, to evaluate college seed grants, applications for faculty summer research support, and nominations for research awards; to judge research competitions; to edit the Fisher SSRN research paper series; and so forth.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the Associate Dean for Faculty and Research and includes at least five tenured faculty members, with at least one from each department, selected via a consultative process between the dean and the department chairs and faculty.

Typically, during the consultative process to compose this committee (and committees listed subsequently), the Associate Dean for Faculty and Research and department chairs jointly create a "tentative list" of committee assignments. The tentative list is shared with the college faculty for input and suggestions. A final list is then prepared by the Associate Dean for Faculty and Research and department chairs, with unresolved issues addressed by the dean.

5 Committee for Teaching Excellence

Purpose

The committee supports the university's strategic priorities of Teaching and Learning as well as Fisher's priority of increasing agility and proactivity of programs and operations. It will partner closely with the college's curriculum committees and with TIU chairs to ensure improvements in teaching are tailored to programs and departments.

More broadly, the committee will focus on identifying and sharing teaching best practices with all faculty for a variety of class sizes/levels and for offerings in a variety of formats (face-to-face instruction, online delivery, hybrid formats) via Fisher's Keep Teaching site (or an akin site hosted on a university approved information sharing platform) and routine brown bag lunch forums, etc. The committee members will serve as vital contact points for teaching questions, concerns, and initiatives. The committee will also help to ensure that new teachers in Fisher receive appropriate guidance and support.

Composition

The committee is co-chaired by the Associate Deans for the undergraduate and graduate programs and includes up to two full-time faculty members from each department, selected via a consultative process between the dean and the department chairs and faculty. The selected committee will represent various faculty (tenure-track, clinical, and senior lecturer) and program expertise (undergraduate, graduate, executive education).

The committee also includes three staff representatives (one each from Instructional Development, Undergraduate Programs Office, and Graduate Programs Office) selected by the committee chairs. Student representatives can be invited on an ad hoc basis to provide input; invited members do not have voting rights.

6 Student Success Committee

• Purpose

The committee monitors, advises, and collaborates with college units, faculty, and leadership to advance the college's success goals for undergraduate and graduate students, which include improving student retention and graduation rates, enhancing career outcomes, providing mentorship and guidance on career choices and academic tracks/minors, and expanding co-curricular programming to support overall student success.

Composition

The committee is co-chaired by the Associate Dean of Access, Engagement and Outreach and includes at least one full-time faculty member from each academic department, selected via a consultative process between the dean, department chairs, and faculty. The committee also includes five staff representatives from units that deliver co-curricular programming, and these members are selected by the committee chair in consultation with the executive directors of staff units. Student representatives can be invited to provide input; invited members do not have voting rights.

7 Advisory Committee: Clinical Faculty and Senior Lecturers

Purpose

The committee provides a venue for full-time teaching faculty (senior lecturers and clinical faculty) to raise concerns and suggest potential solutions to issues most pertinent to teaching faculty. It also provides a conduit to share the perspectives of these faculty members ensuring college discussions represent a broad set of experiences and viewpoints.

Composition

The committee includes up to two members from each department. To ensure an appropriate mix, both full-time clinical faculty members and senior lecturers serve on the committee. The committee representatives are appointed by department chairs via input from the non-tenure-track faculty in their departments. The members serve terms of two years, and the committee selects its chair. The committee chair also serves as a member of the college's executive committee.

8 Advisory Committee: Staff

Purpose

The staff advisory committee (SAC) works closely with the faculty and staff of the college to provide a voice for staff input across the spectrum of decisions faced by the college. SAC also serves as an advocate for matters pertinent to staff in the college and in promoting staff retention and improving the staff experience in the college. SAC is a representative group of staff members who also serve as leaders who can elevate issues college-wide and communicate key developments throughout the college's staff.

Composition

In accordance with the SAC Bylaws, the committee is composed of nine regular members. Each member serves a two year term. Any Fisher staff member with one year of continuous regular service, with an FTE of 75% or higher at the time of active membership (July 1), who is not covered by a bargaining agreement, nor is a member of a union represented at the university, nor reports directly to the dean, is eligible for membership.

An annual Call for Nominations takes place each April with voting in May. Following staff-wide voting, open slots will be filled by those who receive the most votes.

SAC seeks to maintain a breadth of membership and viewpoints. In no event shall any member serve more than two consecutive terms. In addition, the committee includes no more than one new member each election cycle from a department (i.e., Graduate Programs Office, Office of Career Management, etc.).

Two members serve as co-chairs at the beginning of their term on SAC. The cochairs may self-nominate or be nominated by the committee. A secret ballot among the SAC membership is administered to appoint the co-chairs.

9 Curriculum Committees

▶ Undergraduate Programs Committee

Purpose

The Undergraduate Programs Committee is responsible for establishing and managing the curriculum and educational guidelines for the Bachelor of Science in Business Administration (BSBA) program as well as minors and other academic programming in the college serving undergraduate students. This includes overseeing the composition of the core and elective curricula of the BSBA program and the development of the program and curriculum over time. In curricular matters, the committee reviews and approves new courses, course change requests, and course withdrawals within the undergraduate program envelope. Once handled by the committee, proposals and requests move to the dean or a dean designee, to the Executive Committee, or to other bodies such as the Council on Academic Affairs as set forth in college and university policy and practice.

In addition, the committee works with the dean's office and the program's academic and administrative leadership as needed on a variety of issues related to undergraduate education including setting academic standards, monitoring academic progress of enrolled students, and prescribing general parameters around standards for admissions, scholarships, and financial aid awards.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the Associate Dean for Undergraduate Programs and includes at least five full-time faculty members, with at least one from each department, selected via a consultative process between the dean and the department chairs and faculty, the Executive Director of Undergraduate Programs (with voting rights limited to non-curricular matters), and invites other guest members (with no voting rights) determined by the committee chair as appropriate for the concerns before the committee. Student guests may also be included to serve in an advisory role as determined by the committee chair. The specialization within academic departments and the year in the program of student guests should be representative of the concerns before the committee.

➤ MBA Programs Committee

Purpose

The MBA Programs Committee is responsible for establishing and managing the curriculum and educational guidelines of the MBA degree. This includes overseeing the composition of the core and elective curricula of the MBA program (for full-time students and working professionals). In curricular matters, the committee reviews and approves new courses, course change requests, and course withdrawals within the MBA envelope. Once handled by the committee, proposals and requests move to the dean or a dean designee, to the Graduate School, or to other bodies such as the Council on Academic Affairs as set forth in university policy.

In addition, the committee works with the dean's office and the program's academic and administrative leadership as needed on a variety of issues related to MBA education including setting academic standards, monitoring academic progress of enrolled students, and prescribing general parameters around standards for admissions, scholarships, and financial aid awards.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the Associate Dean for Graduate Programs and includes at least five full-time faculty members, with at least one from each department, selected via a consultative process between the dean and the department chairs and faculty, and the MBA academic program director(s). The committee chair also appoints a staff member from the Graduate Programs Office to serve on the committee (with voting rights limited to non-curricular matters) and invites other guest members (with no voting rights) as appropriate for the concerns before the committee.

Executive Degree Programs Committee

Purpose

The Executive Degree Programs Committee is responsible for establishing and managing the curriculum and educational guidelines of graduate degree programs geared toward business executives (e.g., Executive MBA and Master of Business Operational Excellence). This includes overseeing the composition of the core and elective curricula of the programs. In curricular matters, the committee reviews and approves new courses, course change requests, and course withdrawals. Once handled by the committee, proposals and requests move to the dean or a dean designee, to the Graduate School, or to other bodies such as the Council on Academic Affairs as set forth in university policy.

In addition, the committee works with the dean's office and the program's academic and administrative leadership as needed on a variety of issues related to executive degree programming including setting academic standards, monitoring academic progress of enrolled students, and prescribing general parameters around standards for admissions, scholarships, and financial aid awards.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the Associate Dean for Graduate Programs and includes at least five full-time faculty members, with at least one from each department and the academic directors of each program, selected via a consultative process between the dean and the department chairs and faculty, and the MBA academic program director(s). The committee chair also appoints a staff member from the Graduate Programs Office to serve on the committee (with voting rights limited to non-

curricular matters) and invites other guest members (with no voting rights) as appropriate for the concerns before the committee.

Committee for Specialized Master Programs

Purpose

The Specialized Master Programs committee is responsible for college-level oversight of master degree programs not under the auspices of other college-level committees. This committee serves multiple roles. For discipline-centric degree programs which house a dedicated graduate studies committee within an academic department, (e.g., Master of Accounting, Master of Human Resource Management), the committee serves to facilitate the sharing of best practices across all graduate programs of the college and to coordinate efforts on issues common to all master-level programs. For all other programs, this committee also serves as the appropriate graduate studies committee, one responsible for establishing and managing the curriculum and educational guidelines. In curricular matters, the committee reviews and approves new courses, course change requests, and course withdrawals. The committee will consult closely with departments and department chairs on academic offerings.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the Associate Dean for Graduate Programs and includes academic directors for all master-level degree programs not under the auspices of other college committees. The committee chair will invite department chairs and/or appropriate faculty to participate when cross-department coordination issues so warrant. The committee chair also appoints a staff member from the Graduate Programs Office to serve on the committee (with voting rights limited to non-curricular matters).

> Executive Engagement Committee (Non-Degree)

Purpose

The Executive Engagement Committee is responsible for advising the dean and the Executive Committee on matters related to non-degree executive education offerings, continuing education programs, and new center activities/initiatives.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the Associate Dean for Executive Education and Centers and includes at least five full-time faculty members, at least one from each department. Members are selected via a consultative process between the dean, department chairs and faculty, the executive directors of the centers, and the executive director of executive education (with voting rights limited to non-curricular

matters). The committee chair will invite other guest members (with no voting rights) as appropriate for the concerns before the committee.

➤ Graduate Studies Committee for Certificate Programs

Purpose

The committee is responsible for establishing and managing the admission, curriculum, and educational policies for existing certificate programs and for making recommendations for initiating new certificate offerings. In making recommendations, in addition to providing curriculum and staffing details, the committee will explicitly note any permissible credit transfers, examine potential conflicts or synergies with other college programs, and detail fiscal implications of the new offerings. The committee will coordinate with department chairs, Associate Dean of Graduate Programs, and appropriate staff. In addition, the committee will work closely with curriculum committees in the college and, importantly, with appropriate department-centric program committees to obtain approvals and ensure quality academic offerings. The committee's recommendation to initiate a new graduate certificate program is provided to the dean who makes the final decision at the college level. Prior to making her/his decision and forwarding requests to the university for further action, the dean informs and consults with the college's executive committee.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the Associate Dean for Executive Education and Centers and includes at least five full-time tenure-track or clinical faculty members, at least one from each department, selected via a consultative process between the dean, the department chairs, and the faculty. In addition, the college's senior fiscal officer works closely with the committee to assist and advise on corporate contract terms, tuition and fee rates, and other budgetary matters that may be associated with the diverse range of certificate offerings.

> PhD in Business Administration Committee

Purpose

The PhD in Business Administration Committee is responsible for establishing and managing the curriculum and educational guidelines for the doctoral program in business administration (PhD program in Business Administration). While much of the curricular design responsibility for the various specializations within the program rests with the graduate faculty of the individual academic departments of the college, the committee and its chair seek, where appropriate, to coordinate and address issues impacting common aspects of doctoral education.

The Accounting and MIS graduate program (both at the PhD and the master level) is

governed by its department-centric graduate studies committee and, thus, has independent representation in the Graduate School. For other graduate programs, and for organizational convenience, the chair of the PhD in Business Administration Committee is designated as the graduate studies committee chair on the records of the Graduate School. This faculty member is then expected to facilitate appropriate communications with graduate programs and committee chairs in the college.

Composition

The committee is chaired by the academic director for the PhD program in Business Administration and includes at least four other tenure-track faculty members, with at least one from each department in the college that has students enrolled in the PhD program in Business Administration. The committee members are selected via a consultative process between the Associate Dean for Faculty and Research, the department chairs, and the faculty. The academic director of the PhD program in Accounting and MIS is also a committee member. On voting matters, each department receives one vote.

Department-centric Academic Programs and Committees

Some graduate programs having curricula predominantly specific to a given discipline (in contrast to curricula drawn from across the full set of academic disciplines of the college) fall within the purview of the Fisher College of Business and its academic departments. Descriptions of the committees that manage these programs are found in the Pattern of Administration document of the academic department with which the program is most closely affiliated. These committees have direct responsibility for establishing and managing the curriculum and educational policies of their academic program, including the review and approval of new courses, course change requests, and course withdrawals within their program's course envelope.

Any matter having resource allocation implications in terms of financial or faculty/staff resources are addressed jointly by the Associate Dean for Graduate Programs and the department chair of the discipline-centric program; disagreements are resolved by the dean. In addition, and as previously noted, for all discipline-centric master-level academic programs, the Committee for Specialized Master Programs will serve to facilitate the sharing of best practices and to coordinate efforts on overlapping issues; a similar role is served by the PhD in Business Administration Committee for doctoral education.

In addition to the standing committees in the college listed above, the dean may appoint ad hoc committees to address needs and issues that may arise (e.g., seek input on an endowed appointment or re-appointment), and will appoint members to such committees with appropriate expertise in the matter being addressed. The committees will serve in an advisory capacity to the dean, and can be disbanded and re-constituted as warranted.

D Centers

1 Establishment of College Centers

College centers will have a mix, with variable emphases, of research/scholarship, instruction, service and outreach missions; and will typically draw upon faculty from more than one academic department. Faculty members wishing to establish a college center should consult with their department chair and the Associate Dean for Executive Education and Centers. The faculty members should create a proposal to the dean addressing the following: center mission stressing elements that are needed but currently unmet by existing departments and centers; degree of faculty interest and involvement; administrative structure; and budget and funding sources for the proposed center; and evaluative criteria and benchmarks. The dean will consult with the Executive Committee and other constituents as appropriate in making decisions. As noted in Faculty Rule 3335-3-36(B)4, "each university and college center shall have an oversight committee, at least two-thirds of whose members are regular faculty from the academic units involved in the center. The director shall consult regularly with the oversight committee."

2 Review of College Centers

In alignment with Faculty Rule 3335-3-36, college centers will be monitored through annual reports to the dean. College centers will be reviewed every three years by the dean and the Executive Committee to examine how the center has met and advanced on its mission. In doing so, the center's contributions on both academic and fiscal fronts are evaluated. The center's expenses (including any reliance on college resources) and its externally generated revenues are examined. After discussing these materials with the center director, the EC will make an advisory recommendation to the dean to continue, modify, or discontinue the center. In addition, information on the center's ongoing activities and its contributions to the college is also shared frequently with the EC and the faculty. Should significant change to a center occur, or a decision be made to abolish a center, notification of that decision will be made to the Office of Academic Affairs and though it to the Council on Academic Affairs.

VIII FACULTY MEETINGS

A college faculty meeting is normally held in both the Autumn and the Spring semester of the academic year. A faculty meeting provides an opportunity to transact the business of the college and to plan for the future. The meeting gives the dean an opportunity to provide updates on current issues, report on progress with college initiatives, answer questions, seek input, and discuss matters of concern. The meeting provides the faculty with an opportunity to exercise its responsibilities under shared governance.

Additional meetings of the faculty may be scheduled by the dean as needed. A meeting of the college faculty will also be scheduled on receipt of a written, signed request of 25% of the tenure-track and clinical faculty.

An agenda is normally delivered to faculty at least three days prior to any scheduled meeting. Reasonable efforts are made to call for agenda items before the meeting. Agendas and materials for college faculty meetings that include important proposals for approval or formal vote are normally sent in advance of meetings to facilitate faculty preparation for discussions. The dean's office normally distributes minutes of faculty meetings to faculty by e-mail, within seven days following the meeting.

For purposes of discussing college business other than personnel matters, and for making decisions where consensus is possible and a reasonable basis for action, a quorum will be defined as a simple majority of all faculty members eligible to vote. While regular faculty meetings provide an opportunity to facilitate discussion of agenda items, they may also lead to discovery of issues requiring voting. Voting may occur during a meeting itself or may be undertaken subsequent to the meeting. For a vote to be valid, a simple majority of all faculty members eligible to vote must cast a vote (abstentions do not count as votes). A matter will be considered decided when a particular position is supported by at least a simple majority of the voting faculty members. If, even after the use of electronic voting and extension of the voting period, voting does not decide a matter but a decision must be made, the dean will necessarily make the final decision.

Either the dean or one-third of all faculty members eligible to vote may determine that a vote conducted by electronic ballot is necessary on matters of importance. When conducting the ballot, faculty members will be given at least one week to respond.

Special policies pertain to voting on personnel matters, and these are set forth in the college's <u>Appointments</u>, <u>Promotion and Tenure Document</u>.

The college accepts the fundamental importance of full and free discussion and also recognizes that such discussion can only be achieved in an atmosphere of mutual respect and civility. Normally meetings will be conducted with no more formality than is needed to attain the goals of full and free discussion and the orderly conduct of business. However, Robert's Rules of Order will be invoked when more formality is needed to achieve these goals.

IX DISTRIBUTION OF FACULTY DUTIES, RESPONSIBILITIES, AND WORKLOAD

The faculty of the Fisher College of Business consists of individuals whose appointments and responsibilities vary considerably. Depending on their appointment, college faculty members' responsibilities may include teaching, research, outreach and engagement, and/or service. Fluctuations in the demands and resources of a TIU and individual circumstances of faculty members may warrant changes in their responsibilities. Initial faculty assignments are described in the initial letter of offer. Assignments and expectations for the upcoming year are addressed and adjusted as part of the annual review by the TIU head based on TIU needs as well as faculty productivity and career development.

During on-duty periods, faculty members are expected to be available for interaction with students, conduct research, and participate in departmental meetings and events even if they have no formal course assignment. On-duty faculty members should not be away from campus for

extended periods of time unless on an approved leave (see section XII) or on approved travel. Faculty members are expected to schedule and hold office hours sufficient for meeting student needs in the classes assigned to them.

A full-time faculty member's primary professional commitment is to The Ohio State University. A faculty member who has professional commitments outside of Ohio State during on-duty periods (including teaching at another institution; conducting research for an entity outside of Ohio State; external consulting) must disclose and discuss these with the chair in order to ensure that no conflict of commitment exists. Information on faculty conflicts of commitment is presented in OAA's <u>Policy on Outside Activities and Conflicts</u>.

In crisis situations, such as life-threatening disease (COVID, for example) or physical dangers (natural disasters, for example), faculty duties and responsibilities may be adjusted by TIU heads to take into account the impact over time of the crisis. These adjustments may include modifying research expectations in order to maintain teaching obligations. These assignment changes must be considered in annual reviews.

The university's <u>Faculty Workload Guideline</u> defines the range of faculty duties and responsibilities regarding teaching, research and creative activity, and service. Specific expectations provided in the Patterns of Administration of the college's TIUs must be consistent with this guideline and approved through consultation with all faculty in the TIU. The workload policy in each Fisher TIU requires approval by the dean to ensure consistent application.

A Guidelines on Teaching Assignments

Teaching responsibilities in the college will be determined at the TIU level according to processes developed and approved by that unit. All tenured, tenure-track and clinical faculty and lecturers are expected to contribute to their unit's teaching, including large enrollment and specialized courses. Faculty are further expected to support the college's broad educational mission by teaching across diverse programs, as appropriate. Participation across diverse programs helps ensure curricular needs are met and that students benefit from a comprehensive array of course offerings. In order to achieve equitable workloads for all faculty, the teaching load for an individual faculty member will be adjusted appropriately in response to variations in research and/or service activities. Additional guidelines with respect to faculty teaching load are found in the Office of Academic Affairs *Policies and Procedures Handbook*, Chapter 2, Sections 1.4.3 and 1.4.3.1.

B Special Assignments

A Special Assignment (SA) redistributes some of the regular duties of a tenure-track faculty member for a period of up to one full semester so that he or she may concentrate on a unique research, teaching, or service endeavor or invest in a relatively brief professional development opportunity. Faculty may request a SA, consistent with their TIU's requirements for SA proposals. The TIU head shall make a recommendation to the dean regarding a SA proposal. Award of the SA will be based on the quality of the proposal and its potential benefit to the TIU or university and to the faculty member as well as the ability of the TIU to accommodate the SA at the time requested. A Special Assignment may be

completed on campus or away from campus. Since the faculty member is not on leave, but rather on full-time duty with the university during a Special Assignment, he or she is not permitted to receive compensation from another institution other than approved paid external consulting. The Special Assignment also does not change the faculty member's promotion schedule nor the annual performance evaluation standards. The college adheres to the procedures specified in the Office of Academic Affairs Special Assignments Policy.

C Guidelines for Determining Associated Faculty FTE Exceptions to Faculty Appointments Policy

There are instances where the workload associated with a course is greater (or less) than the university-wide ratio of one 3-credit course to 0.25 FTE. In such cases, a TIU should request approval for an FTE adjustment for an associated faculty member.

At other times there may be unique circumstances surrounding the specific instance the course is offered that increase the workload. In these cases, the unit should request approval for additional compensation for the faculty member teaching the course.

In all cases, units must provide evidence to justify requests to increase or decrease the credithour to FTE equivalency beyond the university-wide ratio of one 3-credit course to 0.25 FTE. Every five years, units will reassess and report to the college whether or not any changes are warranted.

Activities that may warrant additional compensation include the following:

- Faculty member assigned a course for the first time.
- Faculty member requested to simultaneously significantly revise and teach a course.
- Faculty member requested to teach a class that is larger than usual.

Examples of circumstances that may warrant adjusting FTE:

- Three hour-credit courses that exceed an average of two additional hours/week; the FTE will be determined by assessing the average hours/week required for the course.
- 3-credit courses where the faculty member provides the lecture and GTAs provide the recitation
- 4-credit courses where the faculty member provides the lecture and GTAs provide the lab supervision and grading.
- Courses involving individual instruction.
- Advising, curriculum development, internship oversight may replace course teaching.
- Online course development.
- Large enrollment courses.

D Modification of Duties

The Fisher College of Business strives to be a family-friendly unit in its efforts to recruit and retain high quality faculty members. To this end, the college is committed to a modification of duties that provide its faculty members flexibility in meeting work responsibilities within the first year of childbirth/adoption/fostering, or care for an immediate family member who has a serious health condition, or a qualifying exigency arising out of the fact that the employee's immediate family member is on covered active duty in a foreign country or call to covered active duty status.

The faculty member requesting the modification of duties and the TIU head should be creative and flexible in developing a solution that is fair to both the individual and the unit while addressing the needs of the university. Expectations must be spelled out in an MOU that is approved by the dean.

Faculty may be eligible for additional leave under the <u>Family Medical Leave Policy</u> and/or the university's paid parental leave guidelines as described in its <u>Paid Time Off Policy</u>. See also the OHR <u>Parental Care Guidebook</u> and the Parental Leave Policy in Section XII.

X COURSE OFFERINGS AND TEACHING SCHEDULE

The college administration, working with department chairs and academic program leadership, annually develops an envelope of course offerings and course schedules. In doing so, the department chairs consult with the faculty. While every effort will be made to accommodate the individual preferences of faculty, the college's first obligation is to offer the courses needed by students at times and in formats most likely to meet student needs. To assure classroom availability, reasonable efforts must be made to distribute course offerings across the day and week. To meet student needs, reasonable efforts must be made to assure that course offerings match student demand and that timing conflicts with other courses students are known to take in tandem are avoided. A scheduled course that does not attract the minimum number of students required by Faculty Rule 3335-8-16 will normally be cancelled and the faculty member scheduled to teach that course will be assigned to another course for that or a subsequent semester. Finally, to the extent feasible, it is recommended that required courses in any curriculum or critical courses with routinely high demand be taught by at least two faculty members across semesters of offering to assure that instructional expertise is always available for such courses.

XI ALLOCATION OF COLLEGE RESOURCES

The dean makes decisions about the allocation of all resources, and consults with the Executive Committee, associate deans, department chairs, senior staff, and others as appropriate. The dean is responsible for the fiscal and academic health of the college and, along with department chairs, ensures that all resources – fiscal, human, and physical – are allocated in a manner that optimizes department, college, and university goals.

The dean will discuss the college budget at least annually with the faculty and attempt to achieve consensus regarding the use of funds across general categories. Final decision on budgetary

matters rests with the dean.

The allocation of salary funds is discussed in the Appointments, Promotion and Tenure Document.

XII LEAVES AND ABSENCES

The university's policies and procedures with respect to leaves and absences are set forth on the Office of Human Resources (OHR) <u>Policies and Forms website</u>. The general categories for leaves are summarized below

A Discretionary Leave

Faculty members are expected to complete a travel request or a request for absence well in advance of a planned absence (including for attendance at a professional meeting or to engage in consulting) to provide time for its consideration/approval and to assure that instructional and other commitments are covered. Discretionary absence from duty is not a right and the college retains the authority to disapprove a proposed absence when it will interfere with instructional or other comparable commitments. Such an occurrence is most likely when the number of absences in a particular semester is substantial. Faculty Rule 3335-5-08 requires that OAA approve any discretionary absence longer than ten consecutive business days.

B Absence for Medical Reasons

When absences for medical reasons are anticipated, faculty members are expected to complete a <u>request for absence</u> as early as possible. When such absences are unexpected, the faculty member, or someone speaking for the faculty member, should inform the department chair promptly so that instructional and other commitments can be managed. Faculty members are always expected to use sick leave for any absence covered by sick leave (personal illness, illness of family members, medical appointments). Sick leave is a benefit to be used, not banked. For additional details, see <u>OHR policy 6.27</u>.

Appropriate workload reductions on a case-by-case basis apply to a Fisher faculty member granted university leave for a significant period due to family and/or medical reasons. Such circumstance-contingent decisions will be made by the dean after consultation with the faculty member and department chair; the decisions will then be appropriately shared to ensure consistency across departments.

C Unpaid Leaves of Absence

The university's policies with respect to unpaid leaves of absence and entrepreneurial leaves of absence are set forth in OHR policy 6.45. A faculty member may request an unpaid leave for personal or professional reasons. Professional reasons include the opportunity to take a temporary paid position outside the university that will enhance professional development and increase the faculty member's value to the academic unit on return. A faculty member applying for unpaid leave should submit a written request for the absence as far in advance as feasible since such leaves require approval by the department chair, dean, and OAA. Among

other factors, approval will be based on the ability of the department and the college to cover the faculty member's responsibilities, and the implications of the leave on furthering the missions of the department and the college.

D Faculty Professional Leave

The Faculty Professional Leave (FPL) program was created to give long-serving tenured faculty a period of uninterrupted time (one or two semesters) to invest in their professional development. FPL proposals generally emphasize enhancement of research skills and knowledge – see OAA's policy on Faculty Professional Leave.

The procedure for applying for an FPL for college faculty is as follows. Faculty members should complete OAA's <u>Application for Faculty Professional Leave</u>. In addition, they should also complete any application forms required by their department's Pattern of Administration. The proposal is reviewed by the department chair, who consults with faculty as per the department's Pattern of Administration. The chair's recommendation should discuss the merits of the proposal, the potential benefits to the department and to the faculty member, and the ability of the department to accommodate the leave at the time requested. Only if the chair's recommendation is to approve, the proposal and the recommendation are forwarded to the dean or the dean designee (currently the Associate Dean for Faculty and Research). The dean or the dean designee will evaluate these proposals using similar criteria while also accounting for college mission and needs.

An FPL requires approval from department chair, college dean, OAA, and Board of Trustees. Given this, FPL proposals for a particular year must be submitted no later than the end of the Autumn Semester of the preceding year. Exceptions to this timing can be granted if unexpected opportunities arise. But, even in these cases, proposals should be submitted to the department chair at least three months prior to the start of the proposed leave in order to meet deadlines for subsequent approvers.

E Parental Leave

The university and the college recognize the importance of parental leave to faculty members. The details are provided in the university's <u>Parental Care Guidebook</u>, the Paid Time Off <u>Policy 6.27</u>, and the <u>Family and Medical Leave policy</u>.

The college also provides assistance and flexibility to faculty to manage their workload during parental leave. In terms of teaching load, in the college, a faculty member (tenure-track or non-tenure-track) who is a birth mother is assigned 50% of her regular teaching load during the year of the birth. Further, given the tight mandatory tenure review deadlines, and the need for continuity in research, the teaching load for birth mothers who are tenure-track assistant professors in the Fisher College of Business is set to 1 unit in the academic year associated with the child's birth.

Department chairs will also schedule the teaching and service assignments of fathers, domestic partners, or adoptive parents in accordance with the Paid Time Off Policy 6.27, and

the Family and Medical Leave policy in the university; the flexibility afforded by the workload "bank" in the college can be used to structure teaching as appropriate. No reduction in the teaching load is granted to fathers, domestic partners, or adoptive parents. The dean's office, the department chair, and the faculty member will work together to schedule this teaching in a manner that is most appropriate in the circumstance. No service will be assigned during parental leave.

XIII ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION AND OUTSIDE ACTIVITIES

Information on additional compensation is presented in OAA's <u>policy on Faculty Compensation</u>. Information on compensation for external consulting is presented in the university's <u>Policy on</u> <u>Outside Activities and Conflicts</u>.

The college adheres to these policies in every respect. In addition, the college expects faculty members to carry out the duties associated with their primary appointment with the university at a high level of competence before seeking other income- enhancing opportunities. All activities providing additional compensation must be approved by the department chair and, where appropriate, the dean, regardless of the source of compensation. External consulting must also be approved. Approval will be contingent on the extent to which a faculty member is carrying out regular duties at an acceptable level, the extent to which the extra income activity appears likely to interfere with regular duties, and the academic value of the proposed consulting activity to the department or college. Moreover, it is university policy that faculty may not spend more than one business day per week on additionally compensated activities and external consulting combined.

Faculty with an administrative position (for example, chair, associate/assistant dean, center director) remain subject to the Policy on Outside Activities and Conflicts and with appropriate approval, are permitted to engage in paid external work activities. However, faculty members with administrative positions are not permitted to accept compensation/honoraria for services that relate to or are the result of their administrative duties and responsibilities.

Should a faculty member wish to use a textbook or other material that is authored by the faculty member and the sale of which results in a royalty being paid to them, such textbook or material may be required for a course by the faculty member only if (1) the faculty member's TIU head and dean or designee have approved the use of the textbook or material for the course taught by the faculty member, or (2) an appropriate committee of the TIU or college reviews and approves the use of the textbook or material for use in the course taught by the faculty member.

Individuals who fail to adhere to the university's policies on these matters, including seeking approval for external consulting, will be subject to disciplinary action.

XIV FINANCIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The college adheres to the university's policy on <u>Policy on Outside Activities and Conflicts</u>. A conflict of interest exists if financial interests or other opportunities for tangible personal benefit may exert a substantial and improper influence upon a faculty member or administrator's

professional judgment in exercising any university duty or responsibility, including designing, conducting, or reporting research.

Faculty members with external funding or otherwise required by university policy are required to file conflict of interest screening forms annually and more often if prospective new activities pose the possibility of financial conflicts of interest. Faculty who fail to file such forms or to cooperate with university officials in the avoidance or management of potential conflicts will be subject to disciplinary action. In addition to financial conflicts of interest, faculty must also disclose any other conflicts of commitment that arise in relation to consulting or other work done for external entities. Further information about conflicts of commitment is included in section IX above.

XV GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

A faculty or staff member with grievance should discuss the issue with their TIU head or supervisor who will review the matter as appropriate and either seek resolution or explain why resolution is not possible. This section deals with grievances that have proceeded from the TIU level to the college level. If the grievance involves the TIU head/supervisor or the TIU head/supervisor is not the appropriate contact for some other reason, the faculty or staff member should bring the matter to the attention of the associate dean for faculty or the college's HR Business Partner. Complaints concerning the associate deans should be brought to the attention of the dean.

A Salary Grievances

A faculty or staff member who believes that his or her salary is inappropriately low should discuss the matter with their unit head. The faculty or staff member should provide documentation to support the complaint.

In cases that cannot be resolved at the TIU level, a faculty member may file a salary grievance with the dean. The College Investigations and Salary Appeals Committee (see section VII.C.3) handles salary appeals according to procedures outlined in the OAA *Policies* and *Procedures Handbook*, Chapter 4, Section 2. A formal salary appeal can also be filed with the Office of Faculty Affairs in the Office of Academic Affairs.

Staff members who are not satisfied with the outcome of the discussion with the supervisor and wish to pursue the matter should contact <u>Employee and Labor Relations</u> in the <u>Office of Human Resources</u>.

B Faculty and Staff Misconduct

Complaints alleging faculty misconduct or incompetence should follow the procedures set forth in <u>Faculty Rule 3335-5-04</u>. The College Investigations and Salary Appeals Committee (see section VII.C.3) handles cases of faculty misconduct according to procedures outlined in Faculty Rule <u>3335-5-04(B)</u>.

Any student, faculty, or staff member may report complaints against staff to the TIU head. The <u>Office of Employee and Labor Relations</u> in the Office of Human Resources can provide assistance with questions, conflicts, and issues that arise in the workplace.

C Faculty Promotion and Tenure Appeals

Promotion and tenure appeals procedures are set forth in Faculty Rule 3335-5-05.

D Harassment, Discrimination, and Sexual Misconduct

The <u>Civil Rights Compliance Office</u> exists to help the Ohio State community prevent and respond to all forms of harassment, discrimination, and sexual misconduct.

- 1. Ohio State's policy and procedures related to equal employment opportunity are set forth in the university's policy on equal employment opportunity.
- 2. Ohio State's policy and procedures related to nondiscrimination, harassment, and sexual misconduct are set forth in the university's <u>policy on nondiscrimination</u>, harassment, and sexual misconduct.

E Violations of Laws, Rules, Regulations, or Policies

Concerns about violations of laws, rules, regulations, or policies affecting the university community should be referred to the Office of University Compliance and Integrity.

Concerns may also be registered anonymously through the Anonymous Reporting Line.

F Complaints by and about Students

Normally student complaints about courses, grades, and related matters are brought to the attention of individual faculty members. In receiving such complaints, faculty should treat students with respect regardless of the apparent merit of the complaint and provide a considered response. When students bring complaints about courses and instructors to the department chair, the chair will first ascertain whether or not the students require confidentiality. If confidentiality is not required, the chair or the committee designated by the department for this purpose will investigate the matter as fully and fairly as possible and provide a response to both the students and any affected faculty. If confidentiality is required, the chair will explain that it is not possible to fully investigate a complaint in such circumstances and will advise the student(s) on options to pursue without prejudice as to whether the complaint is valid or not. See Faculty Rule 3335-8-23. In this case, the student is directed to the associate dean for undergraduate or graduate programs in the college, as appropriate. The associate dean, with the assistance of executive directors of the appropriate programs office, will investigate the student complaint, and provide a recommendation to the dean.

Faculty complaints regarding students must always be handled strictly in accordance with university rules and policies. Faculty should seek the advice and assistance of the chair and others with appropriate knowledge of policies and procedures when problematic situations

arise.

G Academic Misconduct

Faculty members will report any instances of academic misconduct to the <u>Committee on Academic Misconduct</u> in accordance with the <u>Code of Student Conduct</u>. See also Board of Trustees Rule <u>3335-23-05</u>.

Approved by the Fisher College of Business Faculty on 10/29/2025.

Approved by the Fisher College of Business (Interim) Dean on 10/29/2025.